5

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 12, 2010
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Boyd Walker.

Also Present:  Town Attorney Tom Simons, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm. 

Guests:  Sarah Funkhouser; Edie Mae Watts; Larry Spangler; James McFadden; Roberta Lyle; Morris Turner; Robert Hickman, President of the Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad; William Dock; Sonny Williams; Bruce Patterson, Clerk of the Court of Rockbridge County Circuit Court; Reese McClanahan; Linda Walker; John Hill, President of the Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department; Patrick Stump, member of the Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department; reporter from The Rockbridge Weekly; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette.

Before meeting was called to order, Bruce Patterson, Clerk of the Court of Rockbridge County Circuit Court, swore in the newly elected officers for Mayor and Town Council members for 2010:  incumbent Mayor Sam Blackburn, incumbent Council member Ruby Clark, and new Council members, Monica Dock and Boyd Walker.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Boyd Walker, followed by a brief prayer.

Meeting called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.    
Public Comment:  
1. James McFadden – Thanked the Town for the good job of snow removal after big snow storm 1 month ago.  Mr. McFadden said the new Town 

Sergeant is doing an exceptional job and making his presence known in Town.  Mr. McFadden said he would like to know why the Town spent $60,000 of the taxpayers money to buy a sludge truck.  Mayor Blackburn stated the Town would be spending more if had not bought it.  Mr. McFadden stated he had heard lots of complaining regarding the purchase and would like to see the figures some time and discuss this i.e. insurance, upkeep, etc. that goes along with it.  Mayor Blackburn stated he was welcome to come to Town Hall any time and get this information.


2.   Reese McClanahan – Congratulated the new members of Town Council.  Mrs. McClanahan stated she would like for Council to set goals for 2010.
      Mrs. McClanahan stated she would like for Council to consider adding a public comment at the end of the meeting also.


3.   Boyd Walker – thanked Mr. McFadden for the antique gun he donated to the Town’s memorabilia.  This gun had been used by his father when he 

      was Glasgow Town Sergeant from 1951 – 1969.

Review of Minutes:


No comments.  Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Tracy Shafer to approve minutes as stand.  Motion carried.

New Business:


The Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad and Fire Department representatives asked if they could make their annual report now instead of end of meeting as 
they needed to leave.

1. Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad – President Robert Hickman stated the Glasgow Rescue Squad runs 2 locations, the building on McCulloch in 

Glasgow and the old Shell station they are renting in Natural Bridge.  Among many facts given, Mr. Hickman stated there are 16 senior members, 2 junior members, 4 associate members.  For the fiscal year July 1, 2008 – June 30, 2009, they answered 576 calls, with 423 being basic life support.  52% of the calls were answered from the Glasgow station and 48% were answered from the Natural Bridge station.  Will usually see Buena Vista or Lexington answering calls in the day as everyone works and there is not enough manpower to answer the daylight calls.  The average response time was 9.2 minutes.  They provided stand-by for the 3 “Music in the Park” events in Glasgow, for RiverFest, at the Natural Bridge gym for activities, at the Natural Bridge speedway, and events at the Virginia Horse Center.  They helped deliver Christmas food baskets, and organized the annual Glasgow Christmas parade.  There were 2,800 hours spent at activities, 1,496 hours on calls, 327 hours on stand-by, 1,600 hours on training, for a total of 6,223, hours.  The ladies auxiliary did the annual hoagie sale on Election Day, had dinners at the Squad building, and sold food from the concession trailer at events.  The Squad hosted the Virginia Association Rescue Squad Meeting in 2009.  They are currently applying for a grant from Mohawk.  Area covered is 13 miles from county line on Southbound I-81 and 13 miles from county line on Northbound I-81, and then from the county line to Belle Cove on Rt. 501.

2. Glasgow Volunteer Fire Deparment – President John Hill stated all the officers are new and young this year.  Average response time is 5 minutes.  

They received a $25,000 grant from Mohawk last year and are applying again this year.  Total expenses for 2009 were $112,000 and income was $85,000.  Payments are still being made on new truck with about 5 years left to pay.  Payment and insurance is about $60,000 per year.  There are 28 members on the roster and 9 active members.  Mr. Hill stated the way they are going now they will be bankrupt in about 5 years.

Consideration of Bills:

1. No discussion.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Parks & Recreation Committee – Chairperson Roberta Lyle told Council they had received a rough draft of guidelines for the parks in their packet.        She said if they had any changes to let the Committee know before the February meeting.  The next scheduled meeting is in January but no date has been set yet.  Roger Funkhouser stated he had quite a few remarks and suggested Council look over their rough draft, make notes, then take them to the Town Manager and let him go back to the Parks & Recreation Committee for them to rework.  Mrs. Lyle stated the Committee would like to know how many “Music in the Park” events and other activities they would like to have for 2010.  This is needed by January 31, 2010.

2. Community Watch – Ruby Clark said the Community Watch would like approval to have an EMS Day on Saturday, May 22, 2010 at Knick Field, beginning at 11:00 AM for the whole day.  Motion  made by Boyd Walked and seconded by Mike Turner to let Community Watch sponsor an EMS Day for May 22, 2010.  Motion carried.

Police Activity Report:

1. A second inoperable car sweep was made on January 4th.  There was 100% compliance.  There were no cars towed.  For December, there were 11 

summons issued, 820 miles driven, and 229 hours worked.  Yearly total from August 3 – December 31, 2009, there were 996.5 hours worked, 5,710 miles traveled, 89 summons, 10 arrests made, 7 arrest assists with other agencies, 12 papers served, 1 accident.    Ruby Clark asked Sgt. Grimm had checked the price of decibel meters.  Sgt. Grimm stated they are approximately $336.  Sgt. Grimm stated there are 2 cases in the State Supreme Court coming up this summer, so he suggested the Town wait until there is a ruling on these cases.  Mrs. Clark asked what is a proper car cover on vehicles.  Sgt. Grimm stated the Town ordinance states a car cover but the enforcement in the past has not been correct.  Sgt. Grimm stated the last letter sent out on inoperable vehicles stated the cover must be a manufactured car cover, not a tarp.
Old Business:

1. FEMA Money – Town Manager Spitzer stated he needs to get Council to approve a Resolution stating the leftover money will be used for flood 

prevention projects and the Town will be able to get the money.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has a proposed list of projects i.e. fix and replace culverts, cleaning ditches, etc.  Motion made by Mike Turner and seconded by Ruby Clark to proceed with a formal plan to use the money for flood mitigation projects.  Motion carried.

2. Jake Brake Ordinance – Mr. Spitzer stated he had a draft drawn up by himself, the Town Sgt., and Town Attorney Tom Simons.  Mr. Spitzer stated 

if the proposed ordinance is approved by Council, it would then be advertised and then have a public comment meeting.  Boyd Walker stated he thinks it is an unenforceable ordinance.  Monica Dock stated trucks come off Lone Jack Road thru the lower end of Town all the time.  Roger Funkhouser stated there are trucks every day on Anderson (going to Mohawk) and on Rt. 130.  Mr. Simons stated signs would be posted which would make it enforceable.  Mr. Simons stated the Town would pay for the signs.  Mr. Simons recommended to go ahead and advertise the ordinance as is and the can delete, etc. at the public hearing.  Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Tracy Shafer to advertise the ordinance as is.  Motion carried, with Boyd Walker the one dissenting vote.  

New Business:

1. Police Car – Town Manager Spitzer stated he has two quotes for a new police car.  The 2009 Ford Crown Victoria quote from Crossroads in Petersburg is $24,476.38 ($3,600 allowed for trade-in), has 247 miles on it, is straight from the factory, and has everything on it that is needed.  Mr. Spitzer stated the current car is dangerous as it keeps cutting off in the middle of the road, in particular I-81, and the fuel injector is going bad.  Boyd Walker stated he had rode with the Sgt. and the car is dangerous.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is money in the vehicle replacement fund to purchase this, and there will be money left to replace the Ford tractor, which was the next vehicle to be replaced.  Sgt. Grimm stated everything he needs is on the car and the Town is getting a good deal because it is a 2009 and the 2010’s are now on sale.  Sgt. Grimm stated the Town will strip the old car of all equipment, that all is needed for the trade-in is the car itself.  Ruby Clark asked if the car would be ready to use when receive it.  Mr. Spitzer stated if purchase is approved, he will call tomorrow, the signage will be done, the car will be picked up Thursday, January 21st, and the car will be ready to use when driven off the lot.  Motion made by Boyd Walker and seconded by Monica Dock to purchase the 2009 car quoted from Crossroads in Petersburg.  Motion carried.

2. River Access Point – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had been approached by Sam Crickenberger of Rockbridge County, the “Friends of the River of VA” (FORVA),  and            of the Rockbridge Board of Tourism about land that runs along the James River that is owned by CSX as a possible river access point.  The County has been in touch with CSX and thinks CSX may give the land to the Town.  The County would like Glasgow to assume responsibility for the land but the County could if it had to.  Some improvements would be needed and would be decided on by CSX.  The County may be willing to help with some upfront costs as well as FORVA.               from the County Tourism Board said they would be willing to do marketing, other advertising, and helping with grants if the project takes off.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner for the Town Manager to continue pursuing this project.  Motion carried.

3. Budget Planning – Town Manager asked Council if they would like to have an informal retreat for one day to set goals for the Town.  Mr. Spitzer also asked Council if they would like to continue with the 3-4 series of budget workshops.  Council stated they would like to do both.

4. Food Pantry – Boyd Walker stated he had not got this item on the agenda but had received a phone call from the Food Pantry.  They have suffered 

extensive water damage from the recent snow storm.  George Tompkins owns the building and has moved his office out, but has given the building to the Food Pantry.  Mr. Tompkins had been paying the water payment each month.  Mr. Walker asked Council to consider waiving the monthly water fee for the Food Pantry.  Motion made by Boyd Walker and seconded by Mike Turner to waive the monthly water fee for 737 McCulloch where the Food Pantry is located.

Presentation:


Town Manager Spitzer presented a Resolution to past Council member Roberta Lyle for her 34 years of service on Glasgow Town Council and for her 

continued community work for the Town of Glasgow, including current Chairperson of the Parks & Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Lyle thanked Council 


for the Resolution.  Mrs. Lyle stated there will be a Community Meal on Monday, January 18th @ 5:30 PM at the Community Center for all recipients of 


the Glasgow Food Pantry.  Food is being prepared by W&L Campus Kitchen.  Mrs. Lyle stated there are plans to have two meals like this a month at the 


Community Center and if there are enough people, three meals a month.  Mr. Spitzer stated posters had been put up in Town Hall, Post Office, Library, 


and Grocery Express.  Mrs. Lyle stated two more posters are need for BB&T and the Food Pantry.

Old Business:

1. Mr. Spitzer stated the first page on the new website is finished.  It is similar to the Broadway website.  Mr. Spitzer stated he hopes to have it finished 

by the February meeting to be approved by Council.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would update the website once it is complete.

Comments:

1. James McFadden – asked Council to consider purchasing a snow blower for the Town to keep the sidewalks clean so people will not have to walk in 

the roads when it snows.  Roger Funkhouser stated it should be big enough that it could also clean the tracks off at the park.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would get some prices for the February meeting.

2. Boyd Walker – wanted it a matter of record that his monthly stipend will be donated to the Glasgow Public Library for the purchase of children’s

books.  Mr. Walker stated he would like to see each future Council meeting started with the Pledge of Allegiance and a short prayer before the meeting is begun.  

3. Tracy Shafer – stated Mrs. Lyle had requested from Council the number of “Music in the Park” events they would like to see for 2010.  Mr. Spitzer 

stated the Parks & Recreation Committee wanted to do another Gospel Fest at the end of summer.  Mrs. Shafer suggested to Mrs. Lyle to contact Beth Horon Methodist Church at Natural Bridge as they were interested in participating this year and may want to sell ice cream.  Three concerts were suggested for the summer of 2010 and Council agreed.  Mrs. Shafer asked if Mr. Berkstresser would be organizing the Community Garden this year as she had contacted the Horticulture Club at RCHS and they are very excited to help with this project.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Berkstresser would be organizing the garden this Spring.

4.   Roger Funkhouser – asked if the Planning Commission and Zoning Board replacements would be made.  Mr. Spitzer stated Gary Shafer had said he

      would serve again on the Zoning Board.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would speak with Bobby Hinkle about serving again on the Planning Commission.  Mr. 
Spitzer will let Council know at the February meeting.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if there were any information yet on a CPA for this year’s audit.  Mr. 


      Spitzer stated he was still checking prices with several and would have information at the February meeting.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if the house on 
                  Catawba is in compliance now.  Mr. Spitzer stated it was for about one week around Christmas and is now a mess again.  Mr. Spitzer stated Sgt.         
                  Grimm will go talk to the residents again.

4. Ruby Clark – asked if Town employees had any days off in January.  Mr. Spitzer stated January 15th is Lee-Jackson Day and January 18th is Martin 

Luther King, Jr. Day and are state paid holidays.  

Meeting adjourned at 8:20 PM.  
